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May 10, 2005

Mr. Clifford G. Courtney

President

Stehekin Heritage

P.O. Box 1

Stehekin, Washington  98852

Re:  UT-013105

Dear Mr. Courtney:

Thank you for your recent letter regarding the issue of telephone service to Stehekin by Westgate Communications, LLC, d/b/a WeavTel.  You asked that the Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission review the need for telecommunications service by WeavTel in Stehekin.

The UTC has worked for several years with stakeholders regarding the question of telecommunications service at Stehekin.  These stakeholders include businesses owners, residents and property owners, the school district, the National Park Service, various telecommunications providers, and the Chelan Public Utility District.  We conducted a public meeting in February 2001 in Stehekin to receive public input on the issue of telephone service in the area, and we made a presentation to the Chelan PUD in December 2001.

The UTC has taken two actions that affect the provision of telephone service in Stehekin.  These actions were to register WeavTel as a telecommunications company and to designate WeavTel as an “eligible telecommunications carrier” (ETC) in Stehekin.  The first action allowed the company to provide telecommunications service in the state, and the second action allowed it to qualify for federal universal service support in Stehekin.

At the time the UTC designated WeavTel as an ETC in 2002, it was aware of the concern among some residents and property owners.  The staff report presented then stated, in part:

Staff visited Stehekin last February and held a community meeting to discuss the prospects of providing telephone service in Stehekin.  This meeting was in response to contacts over the last several years from various members of the community asking for WUTC assistance in receiving telephone service.  The notion of telephone service in Stehekin is, however, not without controversy.  While some members of the community would like telephone service to come to Stehekin, and no member of the community stated they do not want the community to have service, it seemed clear from some of the questions at the community meeting that there may be some community members that do not want any telephone service for the community.

Our actions to register WeavTel and designate it as an ETC were consistent with state and national policy, which strongly encourages both the deployment of telecommunications service and the development of competition among telecommunications providers.  These policies do not permit regulators to determine the “need” for a service and prohibit its offering based on a lack of need.  We are not aware of any provision in state or federal law that would allow us, as you have requested, to deny WeavTel the opportunity to serve Stehekin and to compete against the existing satellite service provider.  Indeed, federal law specifically prohibits states from erecting barriers to entry and competition.

Your letter notes that the UTC has the authority to revoke or modify a company’s ETC designation.  However, that authority could be used only if WeavTel fails to comply with the requirements as an ETC; it would not be appropriate to revoke its designation for other reasons.

We understand that you and the other members of Stehekin Heritage believe that the state and national policy encouraging telecommunications does not fit the special circumstances in Stehekin.  Perhaps it is possible to address these local considerations at the local level, such as through county or National Park Service land use regulation.

Please feel free to contact the Commission again if you have any questions about this issue or if you wish to pursue a formal (legal) complaint against WeavTel.  The staff contact for this matter is Robert Shirley, who can be reached by e-mail at bshirley@wutc.wa.gov or by telephone at 360 664-1292.  

Sincerely,

Carole J. Washburn

Executive Secretary

cc:
Richard Weaver, WeavTel


Simon ffitch, Public Counsel

